Town of Glenville

Planning and Zoning Commission

Monday, June 13, 2011
Glenville Municipal Center

18 Glenridge Road

Glenville, NY 12302
Present:
Jim Gibney, Tom Bodden, Mark Storti, Cindy Gotobed and Steve Marsh
Excused:
Michael Carr and Joe Tassone
Also Attending:
Paul Borisenko, Building Inspector, Kevin Corcoran, Economic Development and Planning Department, Margaret Huff, Town Attorney, and Chris Flanders, Recording Secretary
1.  Approval of the agenda
Motion:  S. Marsh    Seconded:  C. Gotobed
Vote: 
Ayes: 5
Noes: 0
Absent: 2        

            MOTION CARRIED
     Approval of the minutes of the May 9, 2011 meeting as read and corrected
Motion:  S. Marsh   Seconded:  T. Bodden
Vote: 
Ayes: 5

Noes: 0
Absent: 2        

MOTION CARRIED

2.  Sue Koehler and David Arsenault 



Minor (2-lot) Subdivision
 173 Maple Avenue                                                                        Preliminary & Final
                                                                                                        (Public Hearing)


 
  
    
   


 
Minor subdivision approval is requested to establish one (1) 1.05 acre single-family building lot from the existing 5.64 acre parcel.  Access to the proposed lot will be from Governor Drive.  Public water and sanitary sewer connections are proposed.
Francis Bossolini, Ingalls & Associates, LLP, represented the applicant.  He explained the property straddles Maple Avenue.  The proposed house would face and have access from Governor Drive.  The access to sewer will be from Maple Avenue via a grinder pump and force main.  An extension of the sewer district will be required.

Mr. Bossolini said he spoke to Tom Coppola, Highway Superintendent, regarding snow removal.  He said they agreed to review the final driveway location to find a better place for pushing the snow.  An easement for snow storage may be appropriate.  The issue of excess snow storage was raised because it may effect neighboring septic systems.
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J. Gibney read a letter received June 2 from Mr. Randall Olocki, a neighbor at 88 Governor Drive.  It reads as follows:
[image: image1.png]Dear Mr. Corcoran:

My family and I reside at 88 Governor Drive and have been residents since August 2000.

We received your letter regarding the intent and request of our neighbors at 173 Maple
Avenue to subdivide their parcel of land for the purposes of constructing a single family
home at the end of Governor Drive which is adjacent and contiguous to my property. 1
reviewed the proposed site plan as developed by Ingalls & Associates, LLP, and offer the
following observations and concerns.

As illustrated and described in the application the intent is to access the newly subdivided
lot via Governor Drive. In my professional opinion one significant issue with the intent
that cannot be resolved pertains to the existing problem the Town has with their snow
management plan around the cul-de-sac at the proposed site access.

The Town Highway department plows and stores hundreds of cubic yards of snow at the
end of Governor Drive each year because, as a dead end, there is no feasible alternate
storage location. The resulting snow bank, on average, occupies an area at the end of
the cul-de-sac approximately 60’ x 15’ and about 10’ in height.

In many of the years since we've resided here, the volume of snow accumulation was so
great that it would encroach onto the paved area of the cul-de-sac and impede traffic flow
to the extent that the Town would be forced to return and remove some of the snow in
order to clear the public right-of-way.




[image: image2.png]Moreover, of great concern to me is the fact that my property is unique for the older part
of the development because my septic system; particularly the absorption field, is located
in the front of my house due to the fact that the rear of the property is essentially a
ravine. My absorption field extends to the SE corner my property which is already very
near the location currently used to store the snow. The applicants proposal would require
the Town to plow the snow onto my absorption bed and that is clearly not acceptable.

On February 15, 2007, 1 wrote to Mr. Richard LeClair, the then Town Highway
Superintendent, to express my concerns because during that particular year the plow
crew began pushing snow directly on top of my absorption field simply because they
could not manage plowing additional snow in the existing snow bank due to the fact it
had already become too large. The obvious concern with placing the snow on my
absorption field is that it will destroy my septic system. Mr. LeClair quickly responded and
the Town did a great job at avoiding the situation thereafter by employing very carefu
plowing techniques in order to avoid my property. In January of this past year, the same
issue resurfaced and I immediately communicated my observations and concerns to Mr.
Copploa, who subsequently also did a great job avoiding the situation.
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[image: image3.png]At this time of year it may be easy to forget about the snow, but the existing problems
associated with the snow management operations cannot be taken lightly or easily
dismissed. Effective snow removal and management plans are the responsibility of any
municipality and the proposed access via Governor Drive will render it impossible for the
Town to effectively deal with the snow because the proposed driveway will reduce the
area currently used to manage the snow by approximately fifty percent. The current
proposal is not feasible given the reality of the environmental conditions that exist for an
entire third of the year.

Alternatively, a more viable option for developing the site would be to access it from
Maple Avenue. In fact, in an effort to comply with the required lot width dimensions the
proposed subdivision already provides for the minimum 100 foot frontage on Maple
Avenue. With the proper planning, engineering and construction, accessibility from the
County Highway would avoid the problems associated with access from Governor Drive.

Lastly, the proposed subdivision would create a newly segregated parcel of land
contiguous to the public right-of-way of the Woodhaven Development. As such the new
parcel must be subject to all the same deed restrictions as those imposed on the existing
Woodhaven properties.




J. Gibney asked Mr. Bossolini what the response is to this letter.  K. Corcoran interjected and said that he spoke with Tom Coppola, DPW Commissioner, about Mr. Olocki’s comments.  Mr. Coppola is suggesting an easement on the new parcel for snow storage and/or to extend sewer service to Mr. Olocki’s property to eliminate the concern about damage to Mr. Olocki’s septic system.  J. Gibney stated another option would be to remove the snow by trucks, although this would be an expensive solution.  T. Coppola wants discretion not to place the driveway as shown.  An easement would mean notification to future owners that snow would be stored there.
Discussion followed regarding the assertion that putting snow on a septic system will cause it to fail.  On a system that is constructed properly, this may be an exaggeration.  S. Marsh noted salt, sand and gravel will be mixed with snow and this grit should be expected in the spring.

Discussion about the merits of an easement as opposed to a condition of approval then ensued. Attorney Peg Huff stated any approval should include discussion between public works and the applicant regarding the location of the driveway, and a plan for snow storage.  F. Bossolini asked if notification on the plat would be sufficient.  Building Inspector Paul Borisenko stated that public works is looking for an easement.

S. Marsh asked about elevations shown on the map in relation to the need for a grinder pump.  There is an approximate 15’ elevation difference across the lot to Governor Drive.
P. Huff noted that a letter will be required stating that the applicant does not intend to further subdivide within the next 18 month.  
T. Bodden asked F. Bossolini to add the driveway locations of the LaManna and Olocki properties to the map. 
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Possible locations of the proposed driveway were discussed amongst the Commission members.
J. Gibney then opened the hearing to the public.

With no one wishing to speak, the public hearing was closed.

MOTION
In the matter of the minor subdivision application by Sue Koehler and David Arsenault for a two-lot subdivision, located at 173 Maple Avenue, the Planning and Zoning Commission finds that this application will not result in a significant potential adverse environmental impact.  Consequently, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby issues a negative declaration.

Motion:  M. Storti   Seconded:  S. Marsh
Vote: 
Ayes: 5

Noes: 0
Absent: 2        

MOTION CARRIED

In the matter of the final minor subdivision application by Sue Koehler and David Arsenault for a two – lot subdivision located at 173 Maple Avenue, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby conditionally approves the application.  The Commission’s decision is based upon the following findings:

The proposed use takes into consideration the relationship of this project to the neighborhood and the community, and the best use of the land being subdivided.  Factors considered include:

· Compliance with the requirements of the Zoning Ordinance and the policies of the Comprehensive Plan.

· Logical arrangement, location and width of streets.

· The lots’ and street(s)’ relationship to the topography of the site.

· Adequacy and arrangement of water supply, sewage disposal and drainage.

· Adequacy of lot sizes to achieve the above.

Conditions of Approval:
1. The driveway configuration and position will be determined by the Highway Department and the applicant.
2. A letter is to be provided stating that applicant has no intention to further subdivide the parcel, for a period of eighteen (18) months.

3. The subdivision maps are to be amended to show the location of the driveways of LaManna and Olocki.

Further, this Commission finds that a proper case exists for requiring the applicant to provide suitable land for park or playground purposes.  The need for additional park and recreation facilities has been documented in the Comprehensive Plan, in addition to having been identified by both the Glenville Park Planning Committee and the Community Center Planning Committee.

Planning & Zoning Commission Meeting Minutes

June 13, 2011

Page 5

However, due to the small number of lots in this particular subdivision, this Commission finds that the imposition of an in-lieu-of fee is more appropriate than land dedication for this particular subdivision.  The recreation fee to be levied is $1,000.00 per new lot.  In this case, the applicant is hereby required to pay a fee of $1,000.
Motion:  M. Storti   Seconded:  T. Bodden
Vote: 
Ayes: 5

Noes: 0
Absent: 2        

MOTION CARRIED

2.  Lee Pooler





 

Conceptual 2-Lot Subdivision 

 410 Sacandaga Road
w/Area Variances

This proposal involves splitting the ½ acre parcel on the northeast corner of Sacandaga Road and Marion Boulevard into two lots.  The split would separate the business that fronts Sacandaga Road from the duplex that is accessed from Marion Boulevard.  This subdivision would necessitate several area variances as it would result in zero lot-line configurations for the business, duplex and garage.  

Mr. Pooler was present to address the Commission.  He stated he has been trying to sell the property but has been unsuccessful.  He now has a tenant (Paul Minik Kitchens) who does not want to spend money on improvements without owning the building.  
P. Huff reminded Mr. Pooler that he would have to appear before the Zoning Board of Appeals to request area variances.

When asked, Mr. Pooler said the two-family dwelling and the business share a fire barrier wall.  They are joined for about 25’-30’.  The two units also share a septic system which would need to be separated.  There is an area at the corner of Marion Boulevard and Sacandaga Road that may be able to be a green area and accept a septic system.
S. Marsh asked if a holding tank could be used.  P. Borisenko said the County would determine that, and a need would have to be demonstrated.
The zoning is split; residential and commercial.  Square footage of the lot would no longer comply with Town Code.

K. Corcoran said the issues are 1) does the Commission want to create “0” lot lines and 2) is there sufficient space for a septic system.

Board members discussed alternate locations for the septic system.
P. Borisenko noted that Target and twin homes have “0” lot lines. 
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S. Marsh said if the Planning & Zoning Commission will consider “0” lot lines for new construction, this should be considered as well.
It was noted that there will be many, many variances required for this application.
M. Storti stated that if the applicant wants to appear before the Commission for a preliminary hearing, he must indicate where both septic systems will be located.  The new, second system must show its relationship to the right-of-ways on a state road, (Sacandaga Road), how it relates to a town road, (Marion Boulevard) and prove it can adequately provide for commercial use.  
P Huff suggested the fire wall needs to meet NYS codes.  Mr. Pooler said the wall was required built when Roger Peugh was Building Inspector.
The consensus of the Commission is that if the septic system issue can be resolved, the “0” lot line request could be received positively.
3.  Discussion of Final Site Plan Review Conditions of Approval for 202/204 Saratoga Road, the RD Management/Target Application

Richard Pearson, John Meyer Consulting, and Attorney Donald Zee, were present to address the Commission in this discussion regarding requested changes to the conditions of approval stated in the decision of May 9, 2011.
Condition #2 as it appears in the Notice of Decision for the RD Management/Target site plan review application approval issued May 9 reads as follows:
The site plan is to be revised to illustrate that the proposed new sidewalk along Route 50 will be extended north all the way to Glenridge Road.  It is recognized that in doing so, a portion of the sidewalk in front of the First National Bank (FNB) property will need to be built on the property of FNB.  This will necessitate either acquisition of an easement from FNB, or fee title acquisition for placement of the sidewalk.  The Town agrees to work directly with FNB to secure an easement or property transfer.  The Town has already initiated a dialogue with FNB on this subject.  The applicant will be responsible for the cost of all sidewalk construction in association with this project, including the portion of sidewalk in front of both the Glenville Queen Diner and First National Bank properties.  The applicant is also responsible for the surveying/mapping costs associated with determining the location of the right-of-way and adjacent front property lines in all locations where a sidewalk will be constructed, including in front of both the Glenville Queen Diner and First National Bank properties.  The Town will assume responsibility for the cost of any easements or property acquisitions in association with the portion of the sidewalk to be constructed on the property of First National Bank. 

R. Pearson said Target management is concerned with timing in this condition, and suggests the following addition to the wording:  The sidewalk extension is agreed to, but Target wants to
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make clear that there shall be no cost to Target or applicant for the acquisition of the easement or fee title.  Furthermore, the applicant will perform the work in conjunction with the redevelopment of the property and associated off-site improvements if an acceptable easement or property transfer is obtained by the Town in a timely manner to allow such work during the redevelopment.  The applicant will place sufficient funds in escrow for the Town to complete the sidewalk construction if the easement or property transfer is not obtained by the Town in time to allow applicant’s completion of the sidewalk in conjunction with all other site and off-site work.
Target would also request deleting the statement that the applicant is responsible for the surveying/mapping costs associated with determining the location of the right-of-way and adjacent front property lines in all locations where a sidewalk will be constructed, including in front of both the Glenville Queen Diner and First National Bank of Scotia properties.

P. Huff stated that this does not vary much from what was originally written, but clarifies it to protect the applicant. 
Mr. Pearson addressed Condition #4 which reads:
Per NYS Dept. of Transportation comments in an e-mail dated May 5, 2011 from Kevin Novak of DOT to Kevin Corcoran, the Town agrees that the applicant should pursue construction of a sidewalk along the west side of Route 50, connecting what will be the southern terminus of the new sidewalk in front of McDonald’s property (to be constructed in August, 2011) and the driveway at 233 Saratoga Road, a distance of approximately 165 feet.  Such sidewalk will satisfy the “logical termini” requirements of NYSDOT, allowing pedestrians who will be crossing west over the new crosswalk to continue walking on a sidewalk on the west side of Route 50.  The applicant will need to determine if there is adequate right-of-way along Route 50 between the driveway at 233 Saratoga Road and McDonald’s southern property line for placement of a sidewalk.  If it is determined that some or all of the proposed sidewalk on the west side of Route 50 will need to traverse private property, the Town will coordinate either the acquisition of an easement or the acquisition of property from private property owners for placement of the sidewalk.  The applicant will consider underwriting the cost of the construction of the sidewalk, and depending on the timing of any easement or property acquisition that may need to occur, the applicant may be directed to provide a performance bond for construction of this 165+ foot sidewalk in the future.  If a performance bond is required, the Town will be responsible for coordinating the eventual construction of this sidewalk; the applicant will be responsible for all costs associated with the actual physical construction in this instance.

Target asks that this condition be deleted.  The additional sidewalk is not in the budget for this project.  He referred to the Department of Transportation Design Manual, quoting sections about the logical terminus of sidewalks to support his request.
S. Marsh noted the intent of this condition was not to require Target to build sidewalks on the west side of Route 50.  P. Huff said DOT is looking for this connection.  She continued by saying that if Target has considered underwriting the cost of construction of the sidewalk and has declined, a written statement to that effect should be provided.
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Condition #6 of the approval states: 
The applicant is responsible for hiring an engineer to monitor the approved storm water management system for a period of 12 months following opening of the Target store to determine if the storm water system is performing as designed.  The applicant’s engineer is also responsible for reporting his/her findings in writing to the Town of Glenville Department of Public Works following each inspection and must certify that the system is functioning as designed following the 12-month review period.  If it is determined that the storm water system is not functioning as designed, either by the applicant’s engineer or the Town, the applicant shall, at his expense, make all necessary repairs and/or improvements to the system.  If any repairs/improvements are required, a new 12-month monitoring period is to commence upon the date of completion of the repairs/improvements.  

Target would like the condition to clarify that an engineer would perform a one-time review of the system, approximately one year following the opening of the Target store.

Discussion followed regarding the suggested wording regarding the timing.  J. Gibney stated that this condition is like a one-year warranty; if something goes wrong with the system, the applicant will fix it.  P. Borisenko said that Dana Gilgore, Engineering, would have standard wording for this action.
Condition #9 was discussed next.  It reads:
The applicant must ensure that the Bank of America (BOA) bank branch at 200 Saratoga Road will have legal access to Route 50 via an access agreement or some other legal means acceptable to both the applicant and BOA.  The applicant must demonstrate to the Town that BOA has legal access to Route 50 prior to the Town Building Department issuing a certificate of occupancy for the new Target store.

Mr. Pearson said he would like to add the word reasonable to sentence number one, to read “access to Route 50 via a reasonable access agreement”, and he would like to remove any connection of this access to a certificate of occupancy.
Discussion regarding the wording and interpretation followed.  
It was noted that there was an intention in the 1970s to form an easement with BOA and R&D Management, but it was never filed.  There is no access agreement in place at this time.  Negotiations are going well, but Target wants to minimize any risk of not obtaining a certificate of occupancy.
P. Borisenko pointed out that a certificate of occupancy has to do with the building, whether it is ready to be occupied or not ready to be occupied.  That determination does not hinge on any access agreement.
Next under discussion was Condition #10.  It reads as follows:
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Safe vehicle access to the existing two mailboxes of the adjacent Glenville Post Office has still not been demonstrated.  As shown on the latest site plan, the existing left-side car drop-off mailbox configuration would create head-on vehicle conflicts with users of the project’s drive aisle adjacent to the two mail boxes.  The applicant must continue to work with the U.S. Postal Service in order to come to a resolution for the drop mailboxes that will not create a hazardous traffic situation.  If a resolution is not in place at the time the applicant seeks a certificate of occupancy, the Commission reserves the right to revisit the final site plan and modify the parking lot and drive aisles to minimize traffic conflicts near the mailboxes.  Possible options include installation of curbing, pavement arrows and striping to minimize traffic conflicts near the mailboxes, and/or close off the 18 north-south oriented parking spaces adjacent to the drive aisle closest to the mailboxes. 

Target is revisiting this as they do not want a loss of 18 parking spaces.  After some discussion, the Commission agreed to the following revision:
Two mailboxes of the adjacent Glenville Post Office are located adjacent to the former Kmart parking lot.  As shown on the latest site plan, the existing left-side car drop-off mailbox configuration would create head-on vehicle conflicts with users of the project’s drive aisle adjacent to the two mail boxes.  The applicant must continue to work with the U.S. Postal Service in an effort to have the U.S. Postal Service relocate the drop mailboxes.  If a resolution is not in place at the time the applicant seeks a certificate of occupancy, the applicant agrees to modify the parking lot and drive aisles to minimize traffic conflicts near the mailboxes to the Town’s staff’s satisfaction.  Possible options include installation of curbing, pavement arrows and striping to minimize traffic conflicts near the mailboxes. 

Condition #11 addresses trees along Glenridge Road.  It reads:
Per the Commission’s direction, the site plan and landscaping plan include notes that the row of mature Red Pines along Glenridge Road, just west of the project’s easternmost driveway on Glenridge Road, are to remain undisturbed (“portion of existing trees to remain”).  It appears that one or more of these existing trees are dead or of poor quality.  During site preparation or construction, these dead or poor quality trees may be removed, but only upon prior consultation and approval of staff of the Town’s Planning Department.

R. Pearson said the applicant believes that visibility of the 36,000 sq. ft. building will be limited by these trees, which would hinder successful leasing.  The applicant would like to have them removed and replaced by grass.  Discussion followed, noting shrubs would be more consistent than grass, and that there are many illustrations of acceptable street trees in the Landscape Manual.  It was agreed to change this condition to read: 
It appears that one or more of these existing trees are dead or of poor quality.  Accordingly, the existing red pine trees may be removed and replaced.

Condition #13 addresses CDTA’s request for 25 shared parking spaces.  Target requests that it change from:
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The applicant is to re-evaluate the CDTA’s request for 25 shared parking spaces within 12 to 18 months of the opening of the Target store to assess parking demand associated with the site and to determine if shared parking can be accommodated.  The Town Planning Department will also monitor the parking periodically during this period to assess the amount of parking being used during peak shopping times.  The applicant is to report to the Planning Department their findings on parking demand in writing or via e-mail.  The Planning Department is then responsible for reporting the applicant’s findings to the Planning & Zoning Commission, as well as the Planning Department’s findings.   

to the following:
Since Target will provide 4 parking spaces per 1,000 s.f., rather than the 5 spaces per 1,000 s.f. historically provided by Target, and since there are existing agreements which permit the U.S. Postal Service and the property owned by Mr. Bratsos (Glenville Queen Diner) to park on the future Target property (Lot 1), the applicant cannot accommodate the CDTA’s request for 25 shared parking spaces.

It was agreed that Target should provide a letter stating that it is understood parking spaces are not to be removed without Target’s consent.
Condition #14 refers to diesel delivery trucks.  Target asks that it is clarified that the trucks are not allowed to idle for more than five minutes while on the property, ‘excluding the time required to maneuver into the loading space.’  Commission members agreed.
The applicant will appear before the Planning and Zoning Commission at the July meeting to request these proposed changes to the conditions of approval are adopted.

With no further items on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m.  The next meeting of the Town of Glenville Planning and Zoning Commission is to be held on Monday, July 11th, 2011.  Due to the holiday, the agenda meeting will be held on Tuesday, July 5th, 2011.
Submitted by Chris Flanders, Stenographer:    
Filed with Linda Neals, Town Clerk:
_________________________________________________                                             _____________________________________________
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